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                        4 January 2007

Dear Ms Hindle

Bracknell Forest Borough Local Development Framework

Draft Supplementary Planning Document 

Limiting the impact of development Consultation Draft 

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of concerns and comments to make in response; these are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. I hope you find these comments helpful in informing the Councils understanding of the potential impacts and practical consequences of the planning obligation requirements which the document sets out to achieve. I look forward to being kept informed of future stages in the preparation of this document and it’s revision / adoption at a future point in time. I would also welcome a copy of the Council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely
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Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

1.0 Introduction

The HBF suggest that the adoption of this SPD is not undertaken until the Core Strategy policies to which the planning obligations SPD relate has been examined and adopted. We say this in relation to the last sentence of paragraph 1.2.3, which states that this document and the core strategy are being developed alongside each other. This would safeguard against the requirement of any obligation, which may currently exceed adopted policy requirements this would be contrary to PPS12 guidance on SPD.   

2.0 Transport
The HBF object to aspects of the methodology, which is presented in paragraph 2.9 to the end of the Chapter. We firstly consider that the methodology is crudely simplistic, and as a result inadequate to calculate the real impact of development in relation to transport infrastructure. There is no factor in the calculation, which multiplies the trip rate by the number of days in a year. So currently what is assumed to be the annual trip rate for a given type of development in any given year in paragraph 2.10.3 is actually only a daily trip rate. Assuming that the growth planed for any given sector of development, for any given year e.g. 532 new residential dwellings per annum are actually in existence. It appears at present that this is just a basic means of attributing the cost of the funding shortfall to deliver the LTP to the different sectors of development planned in Bracknell Forest.  

The HBF are especially concerned about the assumption made in paragraph 2.10.5 which states that currently the significant shortfall between allocated funds and the total requirement to implement the full list of schemes identified in the Council’s Local Transport Plan, will need to be funded by development proposals. It is not the prerogative or planning obligation requirements for new development to finance existing deficits in infrastructure provision. New development should only be required to make financial contribution towards or provide infrastructure, which is “directly related to the proposed development” (Circular 05/2005, paragraph B5). The Circular continues stating that;

“Planning obligations should not be used solely to resolve existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision or too secure contributions to the achievement of wider planning objectives that are not necessary to allow consent to be given for a particular development” (Circular 05/2005, paragraph B9). 

The HBF suggests that the Council considers other finance options to bring forward their schemes that are identified in the LTP. As well as revise the methodology to calculate the cost of transport infrastructure, which is actually relevant and necessary to ensure new development, is acceptable in planning terms. The LTP needs to be broken down to identify existing deficiencies as well as those schemes that will be required as a result of new development.  

3.0  Recreation and Open Space Provision

The HBF object to the assumption made in paragraph 3.2.3 that states that government guidance in PPG17 supports the assertion that planning obligations may be used as a means to remedy local deficiencies in open space, sport and recreation facilities. The HBF fundamentally object to this assertion that new development should remedy local deficiencies in this way. We note that selective use of government policy to support the thrust of this planning obligation. It remains that planning circular 05/2005 which has been published more recently than PPG17 clearly states in paragraph B9 that;

 “Planning obligations should not be used solely to resolve existing deficiencies in infrastructure provision or to secure contributions to the achievement of wider planning objectives that are not necessary to allow consent to be given for a particular development” (Circular 05/2005, para B9). 

The HBF consider that it may be appropriate for the Council to see to negotiate such matters with applicants for planning permission. But it cannot be mandatory as a hard and fast policy requirement as this is contrary to PPS12 and so is ‘unsound’.  

4.0 Education

In relation to the levels of contributions required for primary education as outlined in table 4.5. The HBF object to the requirement for developers to be required to make contributions towards pre-school age or nursery education where this is available at present. The HBF consider this requirement excessive and unreasonable. Not only because the provision of education below statutory school age is not a statutory requirement by government all be it a beneficial one. It is also because at present nursery education is not available in all schools, and as such should be financed where required directly by local government. Alternatively it is a matter for private sector providers. It is not the responsibility of home builders to provide finance to subsidize facilities that are not required by law in any case, in some places but not in others. As such in areas, which contain schools that offer per-school places, these should be discounted from any contribution required towards primary education.  

5.0 Community Facilities 

In relation to 5.1.4, the HBF consider that developers should not be responsible for providing contributions towards Children’s Centers, which serve the needs of children under the legal minimum school age. The above comments apply and the Council should refrain from seeking to enforce this obligation.   

5.3 Youth Provision

The HBF consider that the calculation of contributions towards youth provision should be scaled in relation to the size of dwellings in terms of the number of bedrooms / occupancy. It is more reasonable to assume that there is correlation between the size of a dwelling and the anticipated requirement for youth facilities in relation to this. As such smaller dwellings should be required to contribute less than larger ones. The HBF would like the calculation revised from an arbitrary £600 contribution per dwelling of 2 bedrooms or more.  

7.4 Provision of Public Art and Heritage Projects

While the objective of seeking to secure public art in major developments is a laudable one. The HBF object to the objective of the obligation to seek to ensure that the equivalent of 1% of the gross development cost (excluding land values) of a development project which could be secured on schemes over 100 dwellings for artistic and heritage enhancements. 

The HBF consider that this approach is inflexible and goes beyond the remit of Town and Country Planning. Developers are expected to contribute towards all manner of essential physical and social infrastructure necessary, in land use planning terms, to serve their developments. As was confirmed to the Arts Council by leading Counsel when they first mooted Percent for Art (1%) however, the provision of, or contribution towards, public art cannot be considered a proper function of planning control. The Arts Council Steering Group report recognised this. The Steering Group’s own recommended form of policy wording was for authorities, in appropriate cases to seek to encourage the provision of works of art as part of schemes for development. The report recognised that the under planning legislation it was not possible for the planning system to make the provision of public art a mandatory requirement. This remains so today.

Therefore, for it to be a hard and fast requirement of new developments or 100 dwellings or more to provide public are to the value of 1% is not legitimate. The HBF consider that developers do value the use of public art which in many cases can involve the use of local arts and craft talent in the production of individual works, as important in generating local distinctiveness, individuality and development value. This obligation must be amended to make it clear that the Council will seek to negotiate with developers for the provision of, or contributions towards public art, where appropriate, rather than requiring it in all circumstances over the threshold. The objective should be to ensure that any art works brought forward within schemes are of suitable type, position and quality and not of a fixed value. 

7.6.4 Flood Risk and Drainage

The HBF wish to raise an on going issue in relation to the adoption of sustainable urban drainage systems (SUDS). We note in paragraph 3.5.7 that the Council will not normally accept the adoption of storm water balancing ponds with open spaces. May we take this opportunity to remind the Council of the urgency to resolve this issue of adoption and maintenance in relation to SUDS. HBF and its member companies are keen supporters of the concept and seek to implement them wherever this is practicable and or necessary as a consequence of a site flood risk assessment. We note that the requirement of SUDS will become a voluntary component of the Code for Sustainable Homes, however due to the additional costs of management at present it may well remain a less popular choice for developers wishing to gain extra points in the Code, where it is not a critical requirement of any given scheme but would be best practice. 

8.0 Thames Basin Heaths Special Protection Area (SPA)

The HBF have previously objected to the submitted core strategy policy CS14. In line with the representations that the HBF have made both to Natural England and the South East Plan EIP panel, we believe that the policy is a consequence of the misinterpretation of the Habitats Directive (regulation 48). Having said this, and as we have stated to the Council in recent representations, in light of new evidence that consultants EDP commissioned on behalf of the HBF, we believe that the issue of mitigation strategies upon the SPA itself has been severely underplayed by Natural England in their Draft Delivery Plan. We are therefore encouraged that the avoidance and mitigation measures, which are outlined in paragraph 8.4, include Visitor Access Management upon the SPA and other controls such as restrictions to pet ownership within appropriate developments as positive inclusions within this document.   

The HBF however continue to consider that the zoning of development around the boundary of the SPA is arbitrary and as such individual developments should be considered upon their own merits in terms of distance, sighting and size in relation to the impact that they may potentially have upon the SPA. To this extent the HBF request that zoning requirements upon development are applied flexibly and used as a guide only. 

The HBF would like paragraph 8.5.2 to be reworded. We object to the assumption that within the 400m zone any development which can not be proven to have no significant effect even if this could be mitigated against in a satisfactory manner, should not be permitted because of the assumption that it could not be in accordance with the Councils own Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy. The HBF accept mitigation may not be acceptable in cases, however the option of appropriate mitigation should not be ruled out in this zone, and as such the HBF would like the paragraph and the SPA Avoidance and Mitigation strategy to be revised to this extent. Even within the 400m zone, there may be mitigation measures, which can be successful. There may also be physical barriers, or obstacles between the development and the SPA, which would significantly reduce the likely impact of pets upon the SPA that must be taken into account where appropriate. The aim should be to ensure that any development is acceptable in planning terms and this paragraph inhibits any potential achievement of acceptable development in the 400m zone.     

In relation to paragraph 8.7 the HBF object to the lack of distinction between type and size of dwelling where contributions are permitted towards measures in the Avoidance and Mitigation Strategy for development in the 400m-5km zone. This goes against the guidance given in circular 05/2005, which requires that any given planning obligation be amongst other criteria outlined in paragraph B5 “fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development”. To this extent we would like the contributions to be scaled according to the size of dwelling. It is not reasonable, for example, to assume that a 1-bedroom flat will have the equivalent impact upon the SPA as say a 5-bedroom house.    
In relation to paragraph 8.11.1, the HBF wish to suggest that dogs are not the only animals which could potentially disturb ground nesting birds on the SPA. We suggest that any obligation, which limits the ownership of dogs by residents who come to occupy housing within the restricted zones surrounding the SPA, is also extended to other predatory animals i.e. cats. 

In relation to paragraph 8.12.1, the HBF consider that any contributions that are required to be paid to the Council as a result of successful negotiation / granting of permission in any given case, should be paid according to a negotiated timeframe. This should be determined prior to the commencement of development, allowing opportunity for developers to cross-subsidize the financing of these requirements as any given scheme is built out. 

